Anthem*Life



Long Term Disability Insurance

A guide to your benefits

You've made a good decision in choosing Anthem® Life

Plan Sponsor: Virginia Association of Counties Group Self Insurance Risk Pool (VAcorp)

Participating Employer: Your Employer participating in VAcorp

Policy: AL00006723 **Classes:** 01and 02

Class Description: Class 01: All Eligible Employees participating in the VRS Hybrid Retirement Plan

within their first 12 consecutive months of employment with their Employers.

Class 02: All Eligible Employees participating in the VRS Hybrid Retirement Plan with

more than 12 consecutive months of employment with their Employers.

Life and Disability products are underwritten by Anthem Life Insurance Company. ®ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc.

anthem.com

This Group, on behalf of itself and its participants, hereby expressly acknowledges its understanding this policy constitutes a contract solely between this Group and Anthem Life Insurance Company, which is an independent corporation operating under a license from the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association, an association of independent Blue Cross and Blue Shield Plans, (the "Association") permitting Anthem Life Insurance Company to use the Blue Cross and/or Blue Shield Service Mark in Virginia and that Anthem Life Insurance Company is not contracting as the agent of the Association. This Group further acknowledges and agrees that it has not entered into this policy based upon representations by any person other than Anthem Life Insurance Company and that no person, entity, or organization other than Anthem Life Insurance Company's obligations to the Group created under this policy. This paragraph shall not create any additional obligations whatsoever on the part of Anthem Life Insurance Company other than those obligations created under other provisions of this agreement.

Section I. Your Certificate of Coverage

Long Term Disability Insurance

Anthem Life Insurance Company

Post Office Box 182361 Columbus, Ohio 43218-2361 1 (800) 551-7265

DLS A 0205 C

Introduction

Anthem Life Insurance Company certifies that it has issued a Group Policy insuring certain eligible employees of Employers participating in the Plan Sponsor.

This Certificate describes the benefits provided as of the effective date. For purposes of effective dates and ending dates under the Policy, all days begin at 12:01 a.m. and end at 12:00 midnight at the Plan Sponsor's address.

Certain terms of the Group Policy which affect Your insurance are contained in the following pages. Anthem Life has written this Certificate in plain English. However, a few terms and provisions are written as required by insurance law. Anthem Life urges You to read Your Certificate carefully and keep it in a safe place.

If the terms and provisions of the Certificate (issued to You) are different from the Policy (issued to the Plan Sponsor), the Policy will govern. Your coverage may be cancelled or changed in whole or in part under the terms and provisions of the Policy.

The Group Policy was issued in the Commonwealth of Virginia. Its laws and rules will govern in resolving any questions about the Group Policy, except to the extent that the Policy may be governed by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA).

While You remain insured, this booklet is Your Certificate of insurance. It replaces any prior booklet or Certificate given to You for the types of insurance described here. It is void and of no effect if You are not entitled to or have ceased to be entitled to the insurance coverage. Many of the provisions of this Certificate are interrelated, and You should read the entire Certificate to get a full understanding of Your coverage. This Certificate also contains exclusions, so please be sure to read this Certificate carefully.

Anthem Life Insurance Company

Administrative Office P.O. Box 182361 Columbus, OH 43215-2361

Gregory G. Poulakos

President

Fraud: Any person who, with the intent to defraud or knowing that he is facilitating a fraud against an insurer, submits an application or files a claim containing a false or deceptive statement may have violated the state law.

—TABLE OF CONTENTS—

Introduction	2	
Schedule of Benefits	4	
Long Term Disability Benefit		
Coverage Provisions	18	
Long Term Disability Insurance Benefits	20	
Calculating Your Long Term Disability Benefit		
Premium Waiver		
Deductible Sources of Income	26	
Additional Benefit for Survivor		
Additional Benefit for Vocational Rehabilitation Program	32	
Vocational Rehabilitation Program (continued)		
Additional Benefit for Work Incentive	34	
Additional Benefit for Social Security Assistance	35	
Additional Benefit for Workplace Modification	36	
Additional Benefit for Work Retention Assistance	37	
Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions	38	
Additional Benefit for Pension Plan Contribution		
Additional Benefit for Rehabilitation Incentive	41	
Exclusions	42	
General Provisions	44	
Claim and Payment Provisions	46	

Schedule of Benefits

About this Schedule

This Schedule of Benefits shows highlights of the coverage available under the Group Policy. Final interpretation of all provisions and coverages will be governed by the Group Policy on file with Anthem Life Insurance Company at its Administrative Office.

Your amount of insurance is determined by this schedule.

Your Long Term Disability Benefits help to protect You from loss of income due to a Disability as defined under the Policy. Your Long Term Disability Benefits are subject to any limitations, maximums, exclusions and reductions under the Policy, including any reductions by Your Deductible Sources of Income. Refer to the Long Term Disability Insurance Benefits section for details about how Your Monthly Benefit Payment is calculated.

Long Term Disability Benefit

For Class 01: All Eligible Employees participating in the VRS Hybrid Retirement Plan within their first 12 consecutive months of employment with their Employers:

For a Work-Related Disability, meaning a Disability that is due to Your Injury or Illness that occurs because of Your job, the benefit is 60% of Your Monthly Earnings in effect just prior to Disability, reduced by Deductible Sources of Income.

For a Non-work Related Disability, there is no benefit.

For Class 02: All Eligible Employees participating in the VRS Hybrid Retirement Plan with more than 12 consecutive months of employment with their Employers:

For any Disability, whether Work-Related or not, the benefit is 60% of Your Monthly Earnings in effect just prior to Disability, reduced by Deductible Sources of Income.

For all Class 01 and 02 Employees:

Maximum Monthly Benefit: After benefit calculation, cannot exceed \$30,000

Minimum Monthly Benefit: After benefit calculation, cannot be less than \$100.

Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions:

For any Disability caused by Catastrophic Conditions as defined, and for which You are already receiving Monthly Benefit Payments under this Policy, the additional benefit is 20% of Your Monthly Earnings in effect just

prior to such Disability, unreduced by Deductible Sources of Income, and subject to a \$5,000 monthly benefit maximum. See also the provision, Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions, elsewhere in this Certificate for details.

Proof of Insurability means evidence satisfactory to Us of a person's health and other information related to insurability that We use which enables Us to determine whether the person can become insured, or is eligible for an increase in coverage.

Proof of Insurability is required for any amount for which application is received more than 31 days after the employee is initially eligible to purchase the insurance.

Eligibility Waiting Period:

There is no Eligibility Waiting period. You are eligible for insurance on the first day of being Actively at Work as a member in Class 01 or 02.

Elimination Period:

The period that expires upon the later to occur: the end of the 125th work day after disability begins, or the end of payment of any Employer sponsored short term disability benefits.

If You return to work for 45 or less consecutive days during the Elimination Period, those days will interrupt the Elimination Period. However, the Disability will be treated as continuous if it is from the same or a related condition. Only those days during which You are Disabled will be used to satisfy the Elimination Period. For example, one must complete an Elimination Period of 125 work days within a total period of not more than 125 work days plus 45 consecutive calendar days.

Maximum Benefit Period

For a disability which begins before You reach age 60, the Maximum Benefit Period will be until the Social Security Normal Retirement Age (SSNRA) as shown in the following table:

Year of Birth	*Social Security Normal Retirement Age
Before 1938	65 years
1938	65 years and 2 months
1939	65 years and 4 months
1940	65 years and 6 months
1941	65 years and 8 months
1942	65 years and 10 months
1943-1954	66 years
1955	66 years and 2 months

1956	66 years and	4 months
1957	66 years and	6 months
1958	66 years and	8 months
1959	66 years and 1	10 months
	 -	

1960 and after 67 years

For a disability which starts on or after You reach age 60, the Maximum Benefit Period will be determined according to the following table:

Your Age When Disability Begins	Maximum Benefit Period
Less than age 60	To Social Security Normal Retirement Age (see
	table immediately above)
Age 60 through 64	60 months
Age 65 through 68	To age 70
Age 69 or older	12 months

Benefits will also terminate on the effective date of Your service retirement under the hybrid retirement program.

Premium Contributions:

Your coverage is Non-Contributory. This means Your Employer pays all of the premium for Your Long Term Disability Benefit coverage.

Additional Benefits:

- Survivor (Lump Sum)
- Vocational Rehabilitation with Additional Benefit for Work Incentive
- Social Security Assistance
- Workplace Modification Program
- Work Retention Assistance
- Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions
- Pension Plan Contribution
- Additional Benefit for Rehabilitation Incentive

Specific information regarding the Policy and its terms may be obtained from the Plan Sponsor. The provisions, terms and conditions listed in any Policy document, including but not limited to this Certificate may be modified, amended, or changed at any time. Consent from any Insured or beneficiary is not required for such modification, amendment, or change.

DLS A 0205 C 1

^{*} Age at which You are entitled to unreduced Social Security benefits based on the Social Security Amendments of 1983.

Definitions

Below, the definitions of the Policy are discussed. Where these terms are used in this Certificate, unless specified otherwise, they have the meaning explained here.

Accident or **Accidental** means accidental bodily Injury which is sustained independently of disease, Illness, or bodily infirmity.

Act or Law means the original enactments of the Act or Law, and all amendments.

"Actively at Work" means reporting to the Participating Employer's regular place of employment and carrying out the regular duties of Your occupation for the number of hours required by the Employer, but in no case less than 10 hours a week. You will be considered Actively at Work on a day of paid vacation or on a regular non-work day provided You were Actively at Work for a full work day that was immediately prior to such a day.

Additional Benefit or Additional Provision means an addendum to the Policy which increases or limits coverage for a specified set of conditions. The provisions, limitations, and exclusions in the entire Policy will apply unless specifically stated otherwise in the Additional Benefit or Additional Provision.

Catastrophic Conditions means that due to the Disability for which You are receiving Monthly Benefit Payments, You lose the ability to safely and completely perform at least 2 Activities of Daily Living without another person's assistance or verbal cueing, or have a deteriation or loss in intellectual capacity and need another person's assistance or verbal cueing for Your protection or for the protection of others.

Certificate means this document which provides a description of the coverage available under the Policy.

Claimant means a person who has filed a claim for benefits under the Policy.

Class means a grouping of Insureds based on criteria agreed on between the Plan Sponsor and Us.

Contributory means that You pay all or a portion of the premium for the coverage.

Disabled and Disability are defined in the Coverage Provisions section of this Certificate.

Disability Work Earnings are defined in the Coverage Provisions section of this Certificate.

"Drug Addiction" means an addictive relationship or pattern of use of drugs, chemicals, or similar substances.

Eligible Employee means You meet all of the following:

- You are an employee of an Employer who is participating in the Virginia hybrid retirement program described in Section 51.1-169 of the Code of Virginia.
- You are a regular full-time or part-time employee of the Employer, working for pay on a scheduled normal week of at least 10 hours required per week; and
- You perform that work at the Employer's usual place of business, except for duties of a kind that must be done elsewhere, *and*
- You are in a covered Class named under the Policy; and
- You are a legal citizen or legal resident of the United States. In the case of a legal resident, the person will become ineligible for insurance if he or she leaves the United States for one hundred eighty (180) or more consecutive days.

Temporary, seasonal, or contract employees are not included as Eligible Employees under the Policy.

Eligibility Waiting Period means the continuous length of time that You must serve in an eligible Class to reach Your eligibility date and begin Your coverage. There is no Eligibility Waiting period. You are eligible for insurance on the first day of being Actively at Work as a member in Class 01 or 02.

Elimination Period means the period of continuous Disability which must be satisfied before You are eligible to receive benefits under the Policy. The Elimination Period is shown in the Schedule of Benefits of this plan and begins on the first day that You meet the Definition of Disability.

If You return to work for 45 or less consecutive days during the Elimination Period, those days will interrupt the Elimination Period. However, the Disability will be treated as continuous if it is from the same or a related condition. Only those days during which You are Disabled will be used to satisfy the Elimination Period. For example, one must complete an Elimination Period of 125 work days within a total period of not more than 125 work days plus 45 consecutive calendar days.

Employer and Participating Employer means Your Employer which is participating in VAcorp (the Plan Sponsor). It is by reason of Your Employer's participation that insurance under the Group Policy is made available to You.

Full-Time Basis means the ability to work and earn more than 80% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings. Ability is based on capacity and not market availability.

Gainful Occupation means an occupation that is or can be expected to provide You with an income within 12 months of Your return to work that exceeds 80% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings.

Gross Monthly Benefit means Your gross Long Term Disability Benefit as calculated from the Schedule of Benefits, prior to any reductions for Deductible Sources of Income.

Guaranteed Issue Amount means an amount of insurance for which We do not require Proof of Insurability.

Hospital or Medical Facility means a facility accredited by JCAHO (Joint Commission on Accreditation of Health Care Organizations) duly licensed by the state to provide medical evaluation and treatment of patients under the direction of an active staff of licensed physicians.

Hospitalization means being an in-patient 24 hours a day.

Illness means a sickness or disease and will include pregnancy. Disability resulting from the sickness or disease must begin while You are covered under the Policy.

Independent Medical Exam means an examination by a Physician of the appropriate specialty for Your condition at Our expense. Such examination, scheduled by Us may be used for the purpose of determining eligibility for insurance or benefits, including eligibility under the Additional Benefits or Additional Provisions, if any, associated with the Policy.

Indexed Monthly Earnings means Your Monthly Earnings adjusted on each anniversary of Monthly Benefit Payments by the lesser of 7% or the current annual percentage increase of the Consumer Price Index. Your Indexed Monthly Earnings may increase or remain the same, but will never decrease.

The Consumer Price Index (CPI-U) is published by the U.S. Department of Labor. We reserve the right to use some other similar measurement if the Department of Labor changes or stops publishing the (CPI-U).

Indexing is only used to determine Your percentage of lost earnings while You are Disabled and working, and in the determination of Gainful Occupation.

Injury means bodily injury resulting directly from an Accident and independent of all other causes, and which produces at the time of the Accident objective symptoms. The

Injury must occur and Disability must begin while You are insured under the Policy. An Injury that occurs before You are covered under the Policy will be treated as an Illness for any subsequent claims.

Any Disability which begins more than 60 days after an Injury will be considered an Illness for the purpose of determining Long Term Disability benefits.

Insured means an individual covered under the Policy.

Leave of Absence means an arrangement where You and the Plan Sponsor agree that You will not be Actively at Work for a specific period of time and You are expected to be Actively at Work at the end of that period. If You become Disabled while on a Leave of Absence, Benefit Payments will be based upon Earnings as last reported and premiums paid to Us immediately prior to the beginning of the Leave of Absence. Refer to *When Your Insurance Ends* to determine how long Your coverage can be continued during a Leave of Absence.

Long Term Disability Benefits are the monthly benefits provided under the terms of the Policy.

Material and Substantial Duties means duties that:

- Are normally required for the performance of Your Own Occupation or any occupation; *and*
- Cannot be reasonably omitted or modified except that We will consider You able to perform the Material and Substantial duties if You are working or have the capability to work your normal scheduled work hours.

Mental Illness means any psychiatric or emotional illness or disease listed in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual. Such conditions are usually treated by a mental health provider or other qualified provider using psychotherapy, psychotropic drugs, or other similar methods of treatment. Mental Illness includes, but is not limited to, each of the following:

- a) Neurotic disorders such as, but not limited to, anxiety, dissociative disorders, phobias, depression and obsessive compulsive disorders.
- b) Psychotic disorders such as, but not limited to, schizophrenia, dementia, paranoid psychosis and affective disorders;
- c) Personality disorders such as, but not limited to, sociopathic personality;
- d) Syndromes such as, but not limited to, organic brain syndromes, amnesia syndromes and organic delusional or hallucinogenic syndromes.

Monthly Benefit Payment means the amount of income replacement payable to You while You are Disabled, subject to the terms of the Policy, and after any amounts shown in the Deductible Sources of Income section of the Policy and any Disability Work Earnings have been subtracted.

"Monthly Earnings" is defined in one of the two following paragraphs that fits Your situation:

If You are paid on an annual contract basis, Your Monthly Earnings is Your monthly rate of creditable compensation based on one-twelfth (1/12th) of your annual contract salary received from the Employer, including any

- 1. Contributions you make through a salary reduction agreement with your Employer to:
 - a. An Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 401(k), 403(b), 408(k), 408(p), or 457 deferred compensation arrangement; or
 - b. An executive nonqualified deferred compensation arrangement.
- 2. Shift differential pay.
- 3. Amounts contributed to your fringe benefits according to a salary reduction agreement under an IRC Section 125 plan.

If You are paid hourly wages, Your Monthly Earnings is Your monthly rate of creditable compensation based on your hourly pay rate multiplied by the number of hours you are regularly scheduled to work per month by Your Employer, but not more than 173 hours. If you do not have regular work hours, your monthly rate of earnings is based on the average number of hours you worked per month for the Employer during the preceding 12 calendar months (or during your period of employment if less than 12 months), but not more than 173 hours. Monthly Earnings also includes:

- 1. Contributions you make through a salary reduction agreement with your Employer to:
 - a. An Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 401(k), 403(b), 408(k), 408(p), or 457 deferred compensation arrangement; or
- 2. Shift differential pay.
- 3. Amounts contributed to your fringe benefits according to a wage reduction agreement under an IRC Section 125 plan.

In either case, Your amount of insurance will be calculated based on the lesser of Your Monthly Earnings as calculated above or the premium amount actually received by the Plan Sponsor on Your behalf from Your Employer, and in turn from the Plan Sponsor to Us.

Monthly Earnings will be determined according to the Employer's records.

Motorized Vehicle means any self-propelled vehicle or conveyance, including but not limited to automobiles, trucks, motorcycles, ATV's, snowmobiles, tractors, golf carts, motorized scooters, lawn mowers, heavy equipment used for excavating, boats, and person watercraft. Motorized Vehicle does not include a medically necessary motorized wheelchair.

Own Occupation means the occupation that You regularly performed and for which You were covered under the Policy immediately prior to the date Your Disability began. The occupation will be considered as it is generally performed in the national economy, and is not limited to the specific position You held with the Plan Sponsor.

Part-Time Basis means the ability to work and earn between 20% and 80% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings. Ability is based on capacity and not market availability.

Physician means:

- a person licensed to practice medicine in the jurisdiction where such services are performed; *or*
- any other person whose services must be treated as a Physician's for the purposes of the Policy according to applicable law. Each such person must be licensed in the jurisdiction where he or she performs the service and must act within the scope of that license. He or she must also be certified and/or registered if required by such jurisdiction.

Physician does not include:

- You
- Your Spouse
- Anyone employed by the Plan Sponsor, or any business partner of You or the Plan Sponsor.
- Any member of Your immediate family, including Your and/or Your Spouse's:
 - Parents;
 - Children (natural, step, or adopted);
 - Siblings;
 - Grandparents;
 - Grandchildren;
 - In-Laws.

Plan Sponsor means the Virginia Association of Counties Group Self Insurance Risk Pool (VAcorp), which is the entity that holds the Policy and in which Your Employer participates in order to make this coverage available to You.

Policy or **Group Policy** means the policy issued by Us and the Plan Sponsor and described in this Certificate.

Prior Plan means the plan providing similar Long Term Disability insurance benefits carried by the Plan Sponsor on the day before the Policy's effective date with Us.

Proof means evidence satisfactory to Us that the terms and provisions of the Policy have been met. Proof may include but is not limited to: questionnaires, physical exams, or Written documentation and records as required by Us. Proof must be received by Us at Our Administrative Office. All Proof must be given at Your expense (or that of Your representative or beneficiary), unless otherwise specifically provided by the terms of the Policy. If any additional Proof is reasonably required by Us, an Insured may be required to give Us authorization to obtain such additional Proof. The following are some specific types of Proof referenced under the Policy:

Proof of Claim or **Proof of Disability** means evidence satisfactory to Us that a person has satisfied the conditions and requirements for a benefit under the Policy. The Proof must establish:

- the nature and extent of the loss or condition; and
- our obligation to pay the claim under the Policy; and
- the Claimant's right to receive payment.

Proof of Insurability means evidence satisfactory to Us of a person's health and other information related to insurability which enables Us to determine whether the person can become insured, or is eligible for an increase in coverage.

Recurrent Disability means a Disability which is related or due to the same cause(s) as a prior Disability for which a benefit was payable.

Regular Care means:

- You are under the continuing care of and personally visit a Physician as frequently as is medically required according to standard medical practice, to effectively diagnose, manage and treat Your disabling condition(s); and
- You are receiving appropriate treatment and care of Your disabling condition(s) which conforms with standard medical practice by a Physician whose specialty and clinical experience is appropriate for Your disabling condition(s) according to standard medical practice.

Retirement Plan means a defined contribution plan or defined benefit plan. These are plans which provide retirement benefits to employees and are not funded entirely by employee contributions.

Sign or **Signed** means the use by a person of a symbol or method with the present intention to authenticate a record. Such authentication may be executed and/or transmitted by paper or electronic media, provided it is acceptable to Us and consistent with applicable law.

We, Us, and Our mean the insurer Anthem Life Insurance Company

Wellness Programs include, but are not limited to appropriate programs for dietary and nutritional improvement, weight management, smoking cessation, abstention from excessive or illegal use of alcohol or narcotics, regular participation in exercise activities, stress management, pain management, behavioral therapy, coaching, and the regular taking of prescribed medications.

Written and Writing means a record which is on or transmitted by paper or electronic media which is acceptable to Us and consistent with applicable law.

You and Your means an Eligible Employee.

Other terms are defined elsewhere under the Policy.

DLS A 0205 C2

When Insurance Begins and Ends

This section tells how You may become insured.

Obtaining Your Insurance

To obtain insurance under the Policy, You must be an Eligible Employee and be Actively at Work.

Specific information regarding the Group Policy and its terms may be obtained from the Plan Sponsor.

If You are an Eligible Employee on the effective date of the Policy, You are eligible for insurance on that date.

Enrollment

You do not contribute to the cost of Your coverage. Nevertheless, You must enroll for Your insurance within 31 days of becoming eligible for insurance. Your Employer must send Your completed enrollment to the Plan Sponsor.

Effective Date of Insurance

Once You have become eligible for insurance, this section tells when Your insurance will begin.

Your insurance begins on the first day You are Actively at Work following the date that You become an Eligible Employee. However, the enrollment form must be completed and given to Your Employer within 31 days of Your becoming eligible.

The Plan Sponsor must send Your completed enrollment to Us at our Administrative Office unless We and the Plan Sponsor have agreed that the Plan Sponsor will retain the applications.

Delayed Effective Date of Your Insurance

If You are not Actively at Work on the date Your insurance would otherwise begin, Your insurance begins on the date You are again Actively at Work.

Changes in Your Insurance

Change in Class or Earnings

The amount of Your insurance may change if:

• You become a member of a different Class; or

• The amount of Your Monthly Earnings changes.

If the change would *increase* Your amount of insurance, the increase takes effect on the first day You are Actively at Work following the *latest* of the date:

- The change occurs; *or*
- The Plan Sponsor tells Us in Writing about a change in Class or a change in the amount of Your Monthly Earnings.

When Insurance Ends

Your insurance coverage will end on the *earliest* of the following dates:

- 1. The date the Policy is canceled; or
- 2. The date on which You cease to be a member of a Class under the Policy; or
- 3. The date Your employment terminates. For the purpose of this provision, employment terminates when You are no longer Actively at Work, unless due to Disability; *or*
- 4. The date the Policy is changed to end the insurance for Your Class; or
- 5. The last day of the period for which premium was paid, if a premium is not paid within the Policy's grace period; *or*
- 6. Preceding the date of Your death; or
- 7. The date Your Monthly Benefit Payments end, if You are not again Actively at Work the following day; *or*
- 8. The date You cease to be an Eligible Employee as defined in the Definitions of the Policy; *or*
- 9. You request, in Writing, for Your insurance to be terminated; or
- 10. The date You cease to be Actively at Work. However, the Plan Sponsor may continue Your insurance unless it ends due to any of the above reasons during the following periods:
 - a.) until the end of the 3rd month following the date You cease to be Actively at Work due to a temporary layoff; *or*
 - b.) until the end of the 3rd month following the date You cease to be Actively at Work due to a Leave of Absence or due to Your being called to active duty as a reservist with the U.S. Armed Forces Reserve; or
 - c.) during an absence from work due to a Leave of Absence that is in compliance with the Family Medical Leave Act of 1993 ("FMLA") or applicable state, family and medical leave law;) or
 - d.) during the longest of the periods in above items (a), (b), and (c), if You cease to be Actively at Work due to Your being called to active duty as a reservist with the U.S. Armed Forces.

Any Leave of Absence must have been authorized in Writing by the Plan Sponsor. Unless otherwise specifically stated under the terms of the Policy, all premium required by the Policy must be paid in order for any continuance of insurance provision to be applicable.

If coverage is continued in accordance with the Leave of Absence provisions above, such continued coverage will cease immediately if any one or more of the following events occurs:

- the leave terminates prior to the agreed upon date; or
- the Policy terminates or Your employer ceases to be a associated employer with the Plan Sponsor; *or*
- You or the Plan Sponsor fail to pay premium when due; or
- the Policy no longer insures Your Class.

During the period that You are Disabled, Your Monthly Benefit Payments will not be affected by:

- termination or cancellation of the Plan Sponsor's Policy; or
- termination of Your coverage; or
- termination of Your employment; or
- any amendment to the Policy that becomes effective after the date You are Disabled.

Continuity of Coverage upon Transfer of Insurance Carriers

In order to prevent loss of coverage for You because of a transfer of insurance carriers, this provision will provide coverage for certain plan members as follows:

Failure to be in Active Employment Due to Injury or Illness

If You are not Actively at Work due to Injury, illness, leave of absence or temporary layoff on the date the Plan Sponsor changes insurance carriers to Anthem Life, and You were covered under the prior policy at the time the Anthem Life Policy became effective, We will provide continuity of coverage under the Anthem Life Policy. In order for this provision to apply, the prior policy must have provided similar coverage to the Anthem Life Policy.

If You are not Actively at Work due to injury, illness, leave of absence or temporary layoff on the effective date of the Anthem Life Policy, and You would otherwise be eligible to become insured under the Policy, We will provide limited coverage under the Anthem Life Policy. Coverage under this provision will begin on the Anthem Life Policy effective date and will continue until the earliest of:

- the end of the month following the date You return to active employment; or
- the end of any period of continuance or extension provided under the prior policy; *or*
- the date coverage would otherwise end, according to the provisions of the Anthem Life Policy.

Your coverage under this provision is subject to payment of premium.

Any benefits payable under this provision will be paid as if the prior policy had remained in force. We will reduce Your Monthly Benefit Payment by any amount for which the prior carrier is liable.

If coverage ends under this provision, or if You were not covered under the prior policy on the date that policy terminated, the Effective Date of Insurance provision under the Anthem Life Policy will apply.

No Benefits are payable under this provision for any period of Disability:

- that begins prior to this Policy's effective date; or
- for which benefits are paid under the prior plan; or
- for which benefits would have been paid under the Prior Plan in the absence of this provision.

Coverage Provisions

Description of the Coverage

The pages of this section specify when Policy benefits will be paid. Conditions governing whether, and how much benefit is paid are also discussed in this section.

To receive Policy benefits, You must be insured under the terms of the Policy, and as described in the *When Insurance Begins and Ends* section. Then, Your amounts of insurance are as shown in the Schedule of Benefits, subject to the terms of the Policy.

Definition of Disability and Disabled for Long Term Disability Insurance

Disabled and **Disability** mean during the Elimination Period and the next 24 months because of Your Injury or Illness, *all* of the following are true:

- You are unable to do the Material and Substantial Duties of Your Own Occupation; *and*
- You are receiving Regular Care from a Physician for that Injury or Illness; and
- Your Disability Work Earnings, if any, are less than or equal to 80% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings.

Thereafter, Disabled and Disability mean because of Your Injury or Illness *all* of the following are true:

- You are unable to do the duties of any Gainful Occupation for which You are or may become reasonably qualified by education, training, or experience; and
- You are receiving Regular Care from a Physician for that Injury or Illness; and
- Your Disability Work Earnings, if any, are less than or equal to 80% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings.

Your Disability must start while You are insured under the Policy.

Your loss of earnings must be a direct result of Your Injury or Illness. You will not be considered Disabled from an occupation solely due to:

- Loss, suspension, restriction or failure to maintain a professional license, occupational license, permit or certification; *or*
- Loss of earnings due to economic factors such as, but not limited to, recession, job elimination, job restructuring, temporary layoffs, pay cuts and job-sharing; or
- The Plan Sponsor's work schedule that is inconsistent with the normal work schedule of Your Own Occupation; *or*

- Your relationship with the Plan Sponsor or other employees of the Plan Sponsor; *or*
- Failure or inability of the Plan Sponsor to maintain the workplace in a manner consistent with the normal physical environment of Your Own Occupation; *or*
- Your inability to work more than 40 hours per week in the occupation, even if You were regularly required to work more than 40 hours per week prior to Your Injury or Illness.

Disability Work Earnings means for Long Term Disability benefits, monthly earnings which You receive while You are Disabled and working.

DLS A 0205 C 4

Long Term Disability Insurance Benefits

Long Term Disability benefits will be payable for a period of Disability in accordance with the terms of the Policy, if:

- The Disability starts while You are insured under the Policy; and
- The Disability continues during and past the Elimination Period; and
- We receive Proof of Your Disability.

The Long Term Disability Benefit and the Maximum Benefit Period are shown in the Schedule of Benefits. The Long Term Disability Benefit may be reduced in accordance with the provisions of the Deductible Sources of Income section of the Policy. The Long Term Disability Benefit will not:

- Exceed Your amount of coverage; or
- Be paid for longer than the Maximum Benefit Period.

You will begin to receive payments when We approve Your claim, provided the Elimination Period has been met. We will send You a payment each month for Long Term Disability benefits for any period for which We are liable.

Calculating Your Long Term Disability Benefit

Part A.

If You are Disabled and not working, or Disabled and working and Your Disability Work Earnings are less than 20% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings.

We will use the following process to calculate Your Monthly Benefit Payment:

- 1. Multiply Your Monthly Earnings by 60%.
- 2. The maximum benefit is \$30,000 per month.
- 3. Compare the answer from Item 1 with the maximum benefit. The lesser of these two amounts is Your Gross Monthly Benefit.
- 4. Subtract from Your Gross Monthly Benefit any Deductible Sources of Income.

The amount calculated in Item 4 is Your Monthly Benefit Payment.

Part B.

If You are Disabled and working, and Your Disability Work Earnings are at least 20% but less than or equal to 80% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings.

During the first 12 months of payments, the sum of Your Monthly Benefit Payment plus Disability Work Earnings may be less than or equal to, but not more than 100% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings. If the sum exceeds 100% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings, We will reduce Your payment under the Policy by the excess amount.

To determine whether the sum of Your Monthly Benefit Payment plus Disability Work Earnings is less than or equal to or exceeds 100% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings, We will use the following process:

- 1. Multiply Your Monthly Earnings by 60%.
- 2. The maximum benefit is \$30,000 per month.
- 3. Compare the answer from Item 1. with the maximum benefit per month. The lesser of these two amounts is Your Gross Monthly Benefit.
- 4. Add Your Disability Work Earnings to Your Gross Monthly Benefit.

If the answer in Item 4 above is less than or equal to 100% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings, Your Monthly Benefit Payment will be Your Gross Monthly Benefit minus any Deductible Sources of Income.

If the answer in Item 4 above is greater than 100% of Your Indexed Monthly Earnings, We will use the following process to calculate Your Monthly Benefit Payment.

- a. Add Your Disability Work Earnings to Your Gross Monthly Benefit.
- b. From the answer in Item a, subtract Your Indexed Monthly Earnings. If the result is zero or less, record Your answer as zero.
- c. From Your Gross Monthly Benefit, subtract the answer in Item b and any Deductible Sources of Income.

The amount calculated in Item c is Your Monthly Benefit Payment.

After 12 months of Monthly Benefit Payments, You will receive payments based on the percentage of income You are losing due to Your Disability. We will use the following process to calculate Your Monthly Benefit Payment:

- 1. Subtract Your Disability Work Earnings from Your Indexed Monthly Earnings.
- 2. Divide the answer in Item 1 by Your Indexed Monthly Earnings. The result is Your percentage of lost earnings.
- 3. From Your Gross Monthly Benefit, subtract any Deductible Sources of Income.
- 4. Multiply the answer in Item 2 by the answer in Item 3.

The answer in Item 4 is Your Monthly Benefit Payment.

We may require You to send Proof of Your monthly Disability Work Earnings each month. We will adjust Your Monthly Benefit Payment based on Your monthly Disability Work Earnings.

As part of Your Proof of Disability Work Earnings, We may require that You send Us any appropriate financial records which We believe necessary as Proof of Your income.

Minimum Monthly Benefit: The minimum Monthly Benefit Payment is: \$100

We may apply this amount toward an outstanding overpayment, as described in the Recovery of Overpayment provision.

If Your Disability Work Earnings Fluctuate

If Your Disability Work Earnings routinely fluctuate widely from month to month, We may average Your Disability Work Earnings over the most recent three months to determine if Your claim should continue.

If We average Your Disability Work Earnings, We will not terminate Your claim unless:

- during the first 24 months of Monthly Benefit Payments, the average of Your Disability Work Earnings for a three month period exceeds 80% of Your Monthly Earnings; or
- beyond 24 months of Monthly Benefit Payments, the average of Your Disability Work Earnings for a three month period exceeds 80% of Your Monthly Earnings.

We will not pay You for any month during which Your Disability Work Earnings exceed the amount allowable under the Policy.

Cost of Living Freeze

After the first deduction for Social Security Benefits has been made to the Long Term Disability Benefit, the Monthly Benefit Payment will not be further reduced due to any cost of living increases for Social Security Benefits. This cost of living freeze does not apply to Disability Work Earnings or to any increases in income You earn from any form of employment.

Recurrent Disability Provision for Long Term Disability

If You have a Recurrent Disability, and after Your prior Disability ended, You return to work for the Plan Sponsor for 125 consecutive work days or less, We will treat Your Disability as part of Your prior claim and You do not have to complete another Elimination Period.

Your Monthly Benefit Payment will be based on Your Monthly Earnings as of the date of Your initial claim.

Your Disability, as outlined above, will be subject to the same terms and conditions of the Policy as Your prior claim.

Your Disability will be treated as a new claim if Your current Disability:

- is unrelated to Your prior Disability; or
- after Your prior Disability ended, You returned to work for the Plan Sponsor for more than 125 consecutive work days.

The new claim will be subject to all of the provisions of the Policy and You will be required to satisfy a new Elimination Period.

If the Policy terminates You will not be eligible for benefits under this provision, unless You became Disabled due to the Recurrent Disability prior to the Policy termination.

Period of Disability extended by a new condition

If a period of Disability is extended by a new condition while You are receiving Monthly Benefit Payments, then the extension of the period of Disability will be treated as a part of the same continuous period of Disability, subject to the same Maximum Benefit Period. All other requirements, limitations and exclusions of the Policy will apply to the new condition as well as to the original cause of Disability.

When Long Term Disability Benefits End

Monthly Benefit Payments end on the first to occur of the following dates:

- 1. You are no longer Disabled under the terms of the Policy; or
- 2. You are no longer receiving, accepting or following Regular Care from a Physician; or
- 3. The Maximum Benefit Period from the Schedule of Benefits ends; or
- 4. The period specified in the Long Term Disability Limitations provision of the Policy ends, if that section applies; *or*
- 5. Preceding the date of Your death; or
- 6. You take a refund of your member contributions and interest in the defined benefit component of your plan; or
- 7. We ask You for Proof that You are still Disabled, if We do not receive Proof of Disability within 31 days of Our request; *or*
- 8. We ask You for details about Your Deductible Sources of Income, including Your tax returns, if You do not give Us details within 31 days of Our request; *or*
- 9. We ask You to be examined by:
 - a Physician; or
 - a health care professional,

if You do not reasonably cooperate with the examiner or if You unreasonably decline to be examined; *or*

- 10. You work, unless You are working as part of a Vocational Rehabilitation Program approved by Us; *or*
- 11. Your Disability Work Earnings exceed the amount allowable under the Policy; or
- 12. You cease to reside in the United States or Canada. If You are outside the United States or Canada for a total period of 6 months or more during any 12 consecutive months of Monthly Benefit Payments, You will be considered to have ceased to reside in the United States or Canada; *or*
- 13. You refuse to try or attempt work with the assistance of

- Modifications to Your work environment, functional job elements or work schedule; *or*
- Adaptive equipment or devices, that a qualified Physician has indicated will accommodate the limiting factors of the Injury or Illness for which You are claiming benefits under the Policy or will enable You to perform the Material and Substantial duties of an occupation from which the Policy requires You to be considered Disabled in order to receive benefits; *or*
- 14. You are confined to a penal or correctional institution; or
- 15. With respect to a Mental Illness, that You are not under the continuing Regular Care of a Physician specializing in psychiatric care; *or*
- 16. With respect to Alcoholism and Drug Addiction, that You are not being actively supervised by and receiving continuing treatment from a rehabilitation center or a designated institution approved for such treatment by an appropriate body in the governing jurisdiction, or, if none, by Us: *or*
- 17. You or Your Physician fail to submit any medical or psychiatric information requested by Us; *or*
- 18. You would be able to work in Your Own Occupation on a part-time basis earning 20% or more of Your Monthly Earnings, but choose not to do so; *or*
- 19. You would be able to increase Your current earnings to more than 80% of Your Monthly Earnings by increasing the number of hours worked or the number of duties performed in Your Own Occupation, but choose not to do so, *or*
- 20. You refuse to make a good faith effort to adhere to necessary Wellness Programs that your Physician has recommended and that are generally acknowledged by Physicians to cure, improve or reduce the disabling effect of the illness or Injury for which You are claiming benefits under the Policy. We will work with your treating Physician to determine the necessary Wellness Programs, if any, in accordance with generally accepted medical standards.

We will give you 30 day's prior written notice of Our intent to apply these provisions for failure to adhere to Wellness programs to terminate Your benefits. During those 30 days You will have an opportunity to begin or resume reasonable efforts to adhere to the medically necessary Wellness Programs. We will not terminate benefits if there is no reasonable basis for believing that You will be able to return to productive employment in your Own Occupation or another Gainful Occupation on a full-time or part-time basis if You adhere to the recommended Wellness Programs.

If it is determined that You have applied for benefits under fraudulent circumstances, benefit payments will cease and the appropriate fraud defense action will be taken.

Benefits after Policy Cancellation

Cancellation of the Policy does not by itself affect Your right to receive Long Term Disability Benefits for a Disability that begins while You are insured under the Policy. You must continue to comply with all requirements of the Policy. All terms and conditions of the Policy will apply.

Premium Waiver

With respect to Long Term Disability Benefits, We do not require premiums to be paid for the period during which You are receiving Monthly Benefit Payments. Premium payments will be required during the Elimination Period and after Your Monthly Benefit Payments end, if You continue to be insured under the Policy.

This premium waiver will begin on the premium due date that falls on or next follows the date You meet all of the conditions to qualify for premium waiver, as stated above.

We will continue to waive Your premiums until the premium due date that falls on or next follows the first of the following to occur:

- The date You are no longer Disabled; or
- the date Your Disability Work Earnings equal 20% or more of Your Monthly Earnings
- The end of the Maximum Benefit period from the Schedule of Benefits; or
- The date Your coverage under the Policy ends.

If You return to work and are an Eligible Employee on the date premium waiver ends, Your coverage will be continued subject to payment of the required premium. If You are not an Eligible Employee on the date premium waiver ends, Your coverage will end.

DLS A 0205 C5

Deductible Sources of Income

Deductible Sources of Income, except for Retirement Benefits, must be payable as a result of the same disability for which We pay a benefit. We will require You to apply for any of the Deductible Sources of Income for which You may be eligible, except for Retirement Benefits that would only be provided on a reduced basis. You may be required to sign a reimbursement agreement stating that if You receive any payments for Deductible Sources of Income, You will reimburse Us for any overpayment of benefits. You must immediately disclose to Us the amount of any retroactive payment You may receive from any of the Deductible Sources of Income.

The following are Deductible Sources of Income:

- 1. The amount that You receive, or are eligible to receive, under:
 - A worker's compensation law; or
 - An occupational disease law; or
 - Unemployment compensation law; or
 - Any other Act or Law with similar intent.
- 2. The amount that You receive, or are eligible to receive, as disability income payments under any:
 - state compulsory benefit Act or Law; or
 - governmental retirement system as a result of Your employment with the Plan Sponsor; *or*
 - veteran's Administration or any other foreign or domestic governmental agency; *or*
 - other group insurance plan; or
 - any plan or arrangement of disability coverage, whether insured or not, resulting from Your employment by or association with the Plan Sponsor or any employer, or resulting from Your membership in or association with any group, association, union or other organization.
- 3a. The amount that You, Your spouse, and children receive, or are eligible to receive, as disability payments because of Your Disability under:
 - the United States Social Security Act; or
 - the Canada Pension Plan; or
 - the Quebec Pension Plan; or
 - any similar plan or act.
- 3b. The amount that You receive, or are eligible to receive, as retirement payments or the amount Your spouse and children receive as retirement payments because You are receiving retirement payments under:
 - the United States Social Security Act; or
 - the Canada Pension Plan; or
 - the Ouebec Pension Plan; or
 - any similar plan or act.

- 4. The amount that You:
 - Receive as disability payments under the Plan Sponsor's Retirement Plan; or
 - Voluntarily elect to receive as retirement payments under the Plan Sponsor's Retirement Plan; *or*
 - are eligible to receive as retirement payments when You reach the later of age 62 or normal retirement age, as defined in the Plan Sponsor's Retirement Plan.

Disability payments under a Retirement Plan will be those benefits which are paid due to disability and do not reduce the retirement benefit which would have been paid if the disability had not occurred.

Retirement payments will be those benefits which are paid based on the Plan Sponsor's contribution to the Retirement Plan. Disability benefits which reduce the retirement benefit under the plan will also be considered as a retirement payment.

Regardless of how the retirement funds from the Retirement Plan are distributed, We will consider the Plan Sponsor and Your contributions to be distributed simultaneously throughout Your lifetime.

- 5. The amount You receive as a result of any action brought under Title 46, United States Code Section 688 (The Jones Act).
- 6. The amount You receive from a third party (after subtracting attorney's fees) by judgment, settlement or otherwise.
- 7. Commissions.
- 8. Any amounts from partnership, proprietorship draws, or similar draws.

Lump Sum Payments

If You receive a lump sum payment of a Deductible Source of Income, We will deduct the lump sum from Your Monthly Benefit Payment by pro-rating the lump sum on a monthly basis over the time period for which the lump sum was given. If no time period is stated, the lump sum will be pro-rated based on the lesser of the Maximum Benefit Period or Your expected lifetime as determined by Us.

Non-Deductible Sources of Income

We will not subtract from Your Monthly Benefit Payment any income You receive from the following:

- 1. 401(k) plans;
- 2. vacation pay
- 3. profit sharing plans;
- 4. thrift plans;
- 5. tax sheltered annuities;
- 6. stock ownership plans;
- 7. credit or mortgage disability insurance;
- 8. non-qualified plans of deferred compensation;
- 9. pension plans for partners;

- 10. military pension and disability income plans;
- 11. individual disability plans;
- 12. franchise disability income plans;
- 13. a retirement plan from another plan sponsor;
- 14. individual retirement accounts (IRA);
- 15. automobile liability insurance policy;
- 16. Accelerated death benefits paid form a life insurance policy;
- 17. Keogh (HR-10) plan;
- 18. reimbursement for hospital, medical or surgical expense;
- 19. salary continuation;
- 20. accumulated sick leave;
- 21. employer-sponsored paid time off;
- 22. severance pay.

If salary continuation or accumulated sick leave plan payments, employer-sponsored paid time off, vacation pay or severance pay, plus the Monthly Benefit Payment and Your Disability Work Earnings exceed 100% of Your Monthly Earnings, We will subtract the amount in excess of 100% from Your Monthly Benefit Payment.

If You May Qualify for Deductible Income Benefits

When We determine that You may qualify for benefits under items 1, 2 and 3 in the Deductible Sources of Income section, We will estimate Your entitlement to these benefits. We can reduce Your payment by the estimated amounts if such benefits:

- have not been awarded or denied; or
- have been denied and the denial is being appealed.

Estimate and Deduction for Social Security Benefits

You must apply for benefits under the Federal Social Security Act if there is a reasonable basis for application. To apply for Social Security benefits means to pursue such benefits until You receive approval from the Social Security Administration, or a notice of denial of benefits from an administrative law judge.

We will reduce the amount of Your Monthly Benefit Payments by the amount of Social Security benefits We estimate that You, Your spouse or children are eligible to receive because of Your Disability or retirement. We will start to do this after 24 months of Monthly Benefit Payments, unless We have received:

- Proof of the approval of Your claim for Social Security Benefits; or
- Proof of denial of Social Security Benefits, which shows that all levels of appeal have been exhausted.

However, within 6 months following the date You became Disabled; You must:

- Send us Proof that You have applied for Social Security Benefits; and
- Sign a reimbursement agreement in which You agree to repay Us for any overpayments We may make to You under the Policy; *and*
- Sign a release that authorizes the Social Security Administration to provide information directly to Us regarding Your Social Security benefits eligibility.

If You do not satisfy the above requirements, We will reduce Your Monthly Benefit Payments by such estimated Social Security benefits starting with the first Monthly Benefit Payment coincident with the date You were eligible to receive Social Security benefits.

When You receive approval or final denial for Your claim for Social Security benefits as described above, You must notify Us immediately. We will adjust the amount of Your Weekly Benefit Payment. You must promptly repay Us for any overpayment.

Recovery of Overpayment

We have the right to recover any amount that We determine to be an overpayment. This includes any prior or current overpayment from any past, current or new payable claim under the Policy. An overpayment occurs if We determine that:

- The total amount paid by Us on Your claim is more than the total amount then due to You under the Policy; *or*
- Payment made by Us should have been made under another plan.

If such overpayment occurs, You have an obligation to reimburse Us in full within 60 days of Our Written notice to You.

If We do not receive reimbursement in full within 60 days, We may, at Our sole discretion, use any available legal means to collect the overpayment, including but not limited to one or both of the following:

- Taking legal action;
- Stopping or reducing any future payments under the Policy, including the Minimum Weekly Benefit or any Additional Benefit or Additional Provision benefits, which might otherwise be payable to You or any other Claimant or payee.

You must immediately disclose to Us the amount of any retroactive payment You may receive from any of the Deductible Sources of Income. We have the right to obtain any information We may require relating to Your eligibility, application or receipt of Deductible Sources of Income. You must provide Us with Your Signed authorization to obtain such information upon Our request.

Adjustment for Underpayment

If We determine that You have been paid less than You are entitled to under the Policy, We will pay You the difference in a lump sum.

Proration

Any Long Term Disability Benefit payable for less than a month will be prorated based on a 30 day month. The prorated amount may be less than the Minimum Monthly Benefit.

Awards of Damages and Right of Reimbursement

You will be required to reimburse Us for any benefits We pay to You if *both* of the following conditions are met:

- 1. Benefits are paid or payable under the Policy; and
- 2. You recover damages whether by action at law, settlement, or compromise from any person, organization, or legal entity that is or may be liable for any illness, Injury, or other event giving rise directly or indirectly, to the Disability for which benefits are payable.

The term damages will include all lump sum or periodic payments however designated You receive under paragraph number 2 above. The provisions of this section shall apply whether or not the person, organization, or legal entity admits liability.

If You receive damages in one or more lump sum payments instead of in monthly or weekly payments, the amount You must reimburse to Us will be based on the amount of the award pro-rated over the period benefits have been or will be paid. You must provide satisfactory Proof of the award to Us, or We will reasonably estimate the amount to be reimbursed. Our rights shall be to the first reimbursement out of all funds You, Your parents if You are a minor, or Your legal representative, is or was able to obtain under the conditions outlined above.

Your lawyer may represent Our rights of reimbursement. However, We reserve the right to:

- 1. Appoint another lawyer to act on Our behalf; and
- 2. Commence an action to pursue Our rights of reimbursement directly against a third party.

As an Insured, You must:

- 1. Agree to fully co-operate with Us in pursuing Our claim against the third party, including but not limited to the furnishing of any information, documents, or other assistance We may reasonably require.
- 2. Agree to notify Us of any action You have or bring against any third party.

DLS A 0205 C7

Additional Benefit for Survivor

We will pay a lump sum benefit to Your eligible survivor when Proof is received that You died:

- after Your Disability had continued for 180 or more consecutive days; and
- while You were receiving a Monthly Benefit Payment.

This Additional Benefit for Survivor will be an amount equal to three times the Last Monthly Benefit for Long Term Disability. Any Additional Benefit for Survivor will be applied first to reduce any outstanding overpayment.

We will pay the Additional Benefit for Survivor to Your legal spouse, if living. If Your spouse is not living, We will pay the Additional Benefit divided into equal shares to Your children. Children must be under age 21, unmarried, and dependent on You for support and maintenance. Children include step-children, adopted children, and foster children. If there is no person entitled to the Additional Benefit for Survivor living at the time of Your death, the Additional Benefit will be paid to Your estate. Our payment of Your estate discharges Us of all liability under this Additional Benefit to the extent of the payment, and shall be valid and effective against all claims by others representing or claiming to represent Your children. Benefits otherwise payable to a minor child may be made instead to an adult who submits Proof satisfactory to Us that he or she has assumed custody and support of the child.

Last Monthly Benefit means, for the purpose of this provision, the Gross Monthly Benefit amount paid to You immediately prior to Your death.

Additional Benefit for Vocational Rehabilitation Program

If You are Disabled and receiving Monthly Payments under the Policy, You may be eligible for Vocational Rehabilitation services.

Vocational Rehabilitation Program means a program of services that have been approved by Us for the purpose of helping You to return to work. The Vocational Rehabilitation Program may include, at Our sole discretion, but is not limited to, the following services:

- 1. coordination with Your Plan Sponsor to assist You to return to work;
- 2. evaluation of adaptive equipment or job accommodations to allow You to work;
- 3. evaluation of possible workplace modifications which might allow You to return to work in Your Own Occupation or another job or occupation;
- 4. vocational evaluation to determine how Your disability may impact Your employment options;
- 5. job placement services, including resume preparation services and training in job-seeking skills;
- 6. alternative treatment plans such as recommendations for support groups, physical therapy, occupational therapy, or other treatment designed to enhance Your ability to work.

We will determine the extent to which these services may be provided. We will pay the service provider(s) for these services unless We agree in writing to other arrangements.

Our decision to offer a Vocational Rehabilitation Program will be based on:

- 1. Your education, training and experience;
- 2. Your transferable skills;
- 3. Your physical and mental abilities;
- 4. Your motivation to return to active employment;
- 5. the labor force demand for workers in the proposed occupation in Your geographic area; *and*
- 6. the expected liability for Your long term Disability claim.

Vocational Rehabilitation Program (continued)

To qualify for these services, You must:

- 1. have a Disability which prevents You from performing some or all of the Material and Substantial Duties of Your Own Occupation;
- 2. lack of skills, training, or experience You would need to perform another Gainful Occupation;
- 3. possess the physical and mental abilities You need to complete a rehabilitation program; *and*
- 4. be reasonably expected to return to active employment with the assistance of these services.

A Vocational Rehabilitation Program proposal may be made either by Us, Your Physician or You. We will prepare a written program with input from You, Your Physician, Your current employer and/or Your prospective employer. Once We approve a program, You will be provided services according to the written program.

The written program will describe:

- 1. the goals of the Vocational Rehabilitation Program;
- 2. Our responsibilities;
- 3. Your responsibilities;
- 4. the responsibilities of any third party(ies) associated with this program;
- 5. the expected dates of the services;
- 6. the expected costs of the services;
- 7. the expected duration of the program.

We reserve the right to make the final decision concerning Your eligibility to take part in this program, and the amount of services You will be provided.

If You agree to participate in the program and fail to complete Your responsibilities under the program without Reasonable Care, Your Monthly Benefit Payment may be reduced or discontinued.

Reasonable Cause means documented physical or mental impairments which leave You unable to take part in or complete the agreed upon program. It may also mean that You are involved in:

- medical treatment which prevents or interferes with Your taking part in or completing the program; *or*
- some other vocational rehabilitation program which conflicts with Your taking part in or completing the program developed by Us, and that program is reasonably expected to return You to active employment.

Additional Benefit for Work Incentive

If You participate in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program that is approved by Our Vocational Rehabilitation specialist, We may increase Your Gross Monthly Benefit Payment by 10%, up to a maximum additional payment of \$750 per month, not to exceed the Maximum Monthly Benefit as shown in the Schedule of Benefits.

The Additional Benefit for Work Incentive will end on the earliest of the following dates:

- You cease to be paid a Gross Monthly Benefit Payment;
- 12 months of Additional Benefit for Work Incentive have been paid.
- You are no longer participating in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program; or
- We determine that You are no longer eligible to participate in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program;
- Any other requirement or condition of the Policy is not met, including but not limited to those listed in the *When Disability Benefits End* section.

Additional Benefit for Social Security Assistance

If You are receiving Monthly Benefit Payments from Us, We may provide advice to You about filing Your claim for Social Security disability benefits or appealing a denial of Your claim for Social Security disability benefits.

If You receive Social Security disability benefits, this may enable You to receive Medicare after 24 months of disability payments, protect Your Social Security retirement benefits, and Your family may also be eligible for Social Security benefits.

We can assist You in obtaining Social Security disability benefits by:

- helping You obtain medical and vocational evidence; and
- helping You find appropriate legal representation; and
- by reimbursing pre-approved case management expenses.

Additional Benefit for Workplace Modification

If You are Disabled and are receiving a Monthly Benefit Payment from Us, an Additional Benefit for Workplace Modification may be payable to the Plan Sponsor to accommodate You in returning to work. We may at our sole discretion, reimburse the Plan Sponsor for up to 100% of the reasonable costs the Plan Sponsor incurs through modifications to the workplace to accommodate Your return to work, and to assist You in remaining at work.

The amount We pay will not exceed \$25,000.

To qualify for this reimbursement, You must:

- 1. be Disabled according to the terms of the Policy; and
- 2. have the reasonable expectation of returning to active employment and remaining in active employment with the assistance of the proposed workplace modification.

The Plan Sponsor must give us a written proposal of the planned workplace modification. This proposal must include:

- 1. input from the Plan Sponsor, You and Your Physician;
- 2. the purpose of the proposed workplace modification;
- 3. the expected completion date of the workplace modification; and
- 4. the cost of workplace modification.

We will reimburse the costs of the workplace modification when We:

- 1. approve the proposals in writing;
- 2. receive Proof from the Plan Sponsor that the Workplace modification is complete;
- 3. receive Proof of the costs incurred by the Plan Sponsor for the workplace modification.

The Additional Benefit for Workplace Modification is available on a one time basis.

Additional Benefit for Work Retention Assistance

If You:

- 1. have a medical condition or functional impairment that You report to Us and that We determine in Our sole discretion has the potential to result in a Disability; but
- 2. have not yet become Disabled,

We may provide vocational rehabilitation services and assistance We determine necessary and appropriate to minimize the effects of such condition or impairment and to assist You in retaining the ability to perform the Material and Substantial Duties of Your Own Occupation or of another appropriate gainful occupation offered by the Plan Sponsor.

The vocational rehabilitation services may include, at Our sole discretion, payment of certain expenses for education, training, accommodation, or assistive technology in connection with the Vocational Rehabilitation Program We have approved for You.

Examples of conditions or impairments for which We may be able to provide services under this Additional Benefit for Work Retention Assistance include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Diabetes with complications or other endocrine disorders;
- 2. Vision or hearing loss;
- 3. Arthritis and other degenerative or progressive musculoskeletal conditions;
- 4. Multiple Sclerosis and other progressive neurological disorders; and
- 5. Cancer and complications of cancer treatment.

DLS A 0205 C AB

Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions

To receive payments under this Additional Benefit, You must be receiving Monthly Benefit Payments under the Policy. You are eligible to receive this Additional Benefit, when We receive satisfactory Proof that due to the Disability for which You are receiving Monthly Benefit Payments under the Policy, You:

- lose the ability to safely and completely perform at least 2 Activities of Daily Living without another person's assistance or verbal cueing; or
- have a deterioration or loss in intellectual capacity and need another person's assistance or verbal cueing for Your protection or for the protection of others.

For the purposes of this Additional Benefit, Activities of Daily Living mean:

- 1. **Bathing**: the ability to wash Yourself either in the bathtub or shower or by sponge bath with or without equipment or adaptive devices including the task of getting into or out of the bathtub or shower.
- 2. **Dressing**: the ability to put on and take off all garments and medically necessary braces or artificial limbs usually worn;
- 3. **Toileting:** the ability to get to and from and on and off the toilet, and performing associated personal hygiene.
- 4. **Transferring**: the ability to move in and out of a chair or bed with or without equipment such as canes, quad canes, walkers, crutches or grab bars or other support devices including mechanical or motorized devices.
- 5. **Continence:** the ability to either:
 - voluntarily control bowel and bladder function; or
 - if incontinent, be able to perform associated personal hygiene (including caring for a catheter or colostomy bag).
- 6. **Eating:** the ability to get nourishment into the body.

An Activities of Daily Living loss that existed prior to Your effective date of coverage under the Policy will not be considered as a loss under this Additional Benefit.

The Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions is 20% of pre-disability Monthly Earnings not to exceed \$5,000 per month.

The Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions is not subject to Deductible Sources of Income. This benefit plus Your Monthly Benefit Payment will not exceed the Maximum Monthly Benefit shown in the Schedule of Benefits.

The Additional Benefit for Activities of Daily Living will end on the earliest of the following dates:

- 1. You cease to be paid a Monthly Benefit Payment;
- 2. You recover the Activities of Daily Living that were lost as a result of Your Disability;
- 3. You die.
- 4. any other requirement or condition of the Policy is not met, including but not limited to those listed in the When Disability Benefits End section.

No survivor benefits are payable under the Additional Benefit for Catastrophic Conditions.

Additional Benefit for Pension Plan Contribution

We may pay an Additional Benefit if You participated in Your Employer's pension plan on the date You became Disabled.

The maximum amount of this Additional Benefit for Pension Plan Contribution is 1% of Monthly Earnings to a maximum benefit of \$500. This benefit will be paid to the Plan Sponsor for deposit into the pension plan on Your behalf.

The Additional Benefit for Pension Plan Contribution will begin on the on the date You meet the following two requirements:

- 1. You are receiving a Monthly Benefit Payment under the Policy, and
- 2. You are entitled to Social Security disability benefits and are either:
 - a. receiving such benefits; or
 - b. receiving Social Security early retirement benefits or widow's or widower's benefits; or
 - c. not receiving Social Security disability benefits because such benefits are being reduced by other income You receive.

If, in Our sole discretion, You are not entitled to Social Security disability benefits solely because You have not earned the required minimum number of quarters for Social Security coverage, You will be considered to have met this requirement for purposes of being eligible for this benefit.

The Additional Benefit for Pension Plan Contribution will end on the earliest of the following dates:

- 1. You cease to be paid a Monthly Benefit Payment;
- 2. You return to full or part-time work in any occupation; or
- 3. You stop participating in the Plan Sponsor's pension plan; or
- 4. The date your employment is terminated by you or your Employer, unless your Employer's pension plan document allows continued contributions on your behalf after such date
- 5. You begin to receive benefits under the pension plan.
- 6. any other requirement or condition of the Policy is not met, including but not limited to those listed in the *When Disability Benefits End* section.

If the Pension Contribution Benefit Plan cannot accept contributions for You, this benefit may be paid into a flexible premium deferred annuity that is established and maintained by You.

Additional Benefit for Rehabilitation Incentive

If You participate in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program that is approved by Our Vocational Rehabilitation specialist, We may:

- (a) increase Your Monthly Benefit Payment by **10%** not to exceed the Maximum Monthly Benefit as shown in the Schedule of Benefits; *or*
- (b) reimburse You or pay directly at Our sole discretion for other expenses incurred in carrying out the Vocational Rehabilitation Program, such as but not limited to otherwise unreimbursed expenses for training, education, accommodation, travel or relocation.
- (c) continue Your Monthly Benefit Payment for 3 months after the date You cease to be Disabled, to assist in Your transition to reenter the workforce, if You cease to be Disabled due to Your participation in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program.

The Rehabilitation Incentive will end on the earliest of the following dates:

- 1. You cease to be paid a Monthly Benefit Payment;
- 2. You are no longer participating in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program; or
- 3. We determine that You are no longer eligible to participate in a Vocational Rehabilitation Program;
- 4. any other requirement or condition of the Policy is not met, including but not limited to those listed in the When Disability Benefits End section.

The Rehabilitation Incentive is subject to the Total Benefit Cap provision of the Policy.

Exclusions

The following exclusions apply to any and all benefits under the Policy, including any Additional Benefits or Additional Provisions unless otherwise specifically referenced.

The Policy does not cover any disabilities or loss caused by, resulting from, or related to any of the following:

- 1. War or any act of war, declared or undeclared, whether civil or international;
- 2. Service in the armed forces, military reserves or National Guard of any country or international authority, or in a civilian unit serving with such forces;
- 3. Self-inflicted Injury or Illness or Your attempt to commit suicide while sane or insane;
- 4. Active participation in a riot or civil commotion;
- 5. Participating in, committing or attempting to commit a felony, or any type of assault or battery, or engaging in an unlawful act or illegal occupation. This exclusion applies even if You plead to a lesser charge or no contest;
- 6. Operating any Motorized Vehicle if;
 - a. Under the influence or any intoxicant or drug whether or not prescribed by a physician; *or*
 - b. Your blood alcohol concentration is in excess of the legal limit in the state in which the Accident or Injury occurred.
- 7. Any accident, Injury or Illness caused by, resulting from, or related to Your being under the influence of any illicit drug, narcotic, intoxicant or chemical, unless You are participating in good faith in a treatment plan, program or course of medical treatment;
- 8. Loss of professional license, occupational license or certification;

In addition, the Policy will not pay a benefit for any period for which any of the following applies:

- 1. You are no longer receiving, accepting or following Regular Care from a Physician;
- 2. With respect to a mental disorder, any period during which You are not under the continuing Regular Care of a Psychiatrist specializing in psychiatric care.
- 3. With respect to Alcoholism and Drug Addiction, any period during with You are not being actively supervised by and receiving continuing treatment from a rehabilitation center or a designated institution approved for such treatment by an appropriate body in the governing jurisdiction, or, if not, by Us.
- 4. You have applied for benefits under fraudulent circumstances and these circumstances resulted in a conviction of fraud.
- 5. You unreasonably fail to submit to an Independent Medical Exam requested by Us.
- 6. You are confined to a penal or correctional institution.

- 7. Disability results from cosmetic or reconstructive surgery, except for complications arising from such surgery, or surgery necessary to correct a deformity caused by Illness or accidental Injury.
- 8. You or Your Physician fail to provide any medical or any psychiatric records which We request.
- 9. Any period that any other requirement or condition of the Policy is not met, including but not limited to those listed in the *When Disability Benefits Ends* section.

General Provisions

Assignment

You cannot assign Your rights or benefits under the Policy.

Currency

All payments made to or by Us will be made in United States dollars.

Class Membership

You may only be insured under one Class at any time.

Misrepresentation

Any statement You make in an application to become insured is a representation and not a warranty. No representation made by You in an application to become insured will be used to reduce or deny Your claim or contest the validity of Your insurance unless:

- Your insurance would not have been approved except for Your misrepresentation; *and*
- Your misrepresentation is contained in a Written instrument Signed by You; and
- We give You or Your representative a copy of the Written instrument that contains Your misrepresentation.

Incontestability

No statement made by any person insured under the Policy relating to his or her insurability shall be used in contesting the validity of the insurance with respect to which such statement was made:

- After the insurance has been in force prior to the contest for a period of two years during the lifetime of the person about whom the statement was made; and
- Unless the statement is contained in a Written instrument signed by him or her.

This section does not prevent Us from using at any time a defense based on:

- Non-payment of premium; or
- Any other provision of the Policy; or
- Any other defense that is allowed by law.

Misstatement of Age or Other Facts

If Your age or any other fact was misstated, We will use the correct facts to determine whether You are insured and if so, for what amount and duration.

Errors

You must be properly insured under the Policy. An error or omission by the Plan Sponsor or by Us will not cause You to become insured. An error or omission by the Plan Sponsor or by Us will not cancel insurance that should continue nor continue insurance that should end. The requirements and conditions of the Policy must be properly met for any change in the amount of Your insurance to take effect. We have the right to full recovery of any overpayments made. Such reimbursement will be required regardless of whether the overpayment occurred due to an error by Us or by You, Your representative or beneficiary, or the Plan Sponsor.

Agency

The Plan Sponsor or employer and any administrator appointed by the Plan Sponsor or employer shall not be considered Our agents for any purpose. We are not liable for any of their acts or omissions.

Changes to Policy

The Policy including this Certificate may be amended at any time by Written agreement between the Plan Sponsor and Us, without the consent of or notice to any other individual. Any amendment must be in writing and attached to the Policy. The amendment must bear the signature or a reproduction of the signature of the President, a Vice President, or Secretary of Our company.

If You are not Actively at Work on the effective date of the amendment, the effective date with respect to You will be the date that You are again Actively at Work. However, if the amendment would reduce the amount of Your insurance, the effective date with respect to You will be the effective date of the amendment.

It is understood that, if the Policy is amended during Your continuous period of Disability, the amendment will have no effect on the amount of insurance during that same continuous period of Disability.

Enforcement of Policy Terms

If at any time We do not enforce a provision of the Policy, We will still retain Our right to enforce that provision at Our option.

DLS A 0205 C9

Claim and Payment Provisions

How to Claim Benefits

Due Written Proof of Claim is required in order to receive benefits under the Policy. Claim forms are available to You or Your beneficiary on request to the Plan Sponsor. For prompt payment, it is necessary that the claim form be completed in full. For a claim for loss of life, a certified copy of the death certificate must be provided to Us.

Notice of Claim

Notice of a claim must be given within 30 days after a covered loss starts, or as soon as reasonably possible. Written notice can be given to Us at Our home office or to Our agent. Reference to a "loss" merely means that an event occurred or an expense was incurred for which a benefit is payable under the Policy. The notice must identify You along with the Group Policy number shown in this Certificate.

For a claim for loss due to Disability, You must notify Us immediately if You return to work in any capacity.

Claim Forms

When We receive the notice of claim, We will send the Claimant forms for filing Proof of loss. The needed forms may also be obtained from the Plan Sponsor. If these forms are not given to the Claimant within 15 working days, the Claimant can meet the Proof of loss requirements by giving Us a Written statement of the nature and extent of the loss within the time limit stated in the Proof of Loss section.

Proof of Disability or Other Loss

Due Written Proof of Disability or other loss must be given to Us within 90 days after such loss. Failure to furnish the Proof within that time shall not invalidate or reduce the claim if the Proof is given as soon as reasonably possible. But, unless delayed by the Claimant's legal incapacity, the required Proof must be furnished within 2 years of the specific time. If the Policy terminates, the Claimant must give written notice and Proof of Disability or loss for a Disability or loss that began or occurred before the Policy ended within 90 days after the Policy terminated.

Proof of Disability will include information from Your Physician about Your condition. You must authorize the release of Your medical information. You must give Us any other information and items that We require to support Your claim. We reserve the right to determine if Your Proof of Disability is satisfactory in accordance with the Policy and any applicable Act or Law.

Filing Claim Forms

The Proof of Loss claim forms contain instructions as to how they should be completed and where they should be sent. Be sure to fully complete Your portion of the forms. Unanswered questions may delay the processing of Your claim.

Proof of Continuing Disability

From time to time You must give Proof satisfactory to Us at Your expense that You are still Disabled. We will ask You for this Proof at reasonable intervals. Such Proof must be provided to Us within 30 days, or as soon as reasonably possible thereafter. We will stop benefit payments if You do not give Proof satisfactory to Us that You are still Disabled. We may require You to provide Us with the name and address for any Hospital, health facility or institution where You received treatment, including all attending physicians, and to give us Your Written authorization to obtain additional medical information, including but not limited to complete copies of medical records. We may investigate Your claim at any time.

Proof of Financial Loss

We have the right to require Written Proof of Financial Loss. This includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. statements of Monthly Earnings and other written Proof of Your pre-disability income;
- 2. statements of income received from other sources while You are claiming benefits under the Policy;
- 3. evidence that due application has been made for all other available benefits;
- 4. tax returns and worksheets, tax statements, and accountant's statements; and
- 5. any other Proof that We may reasonably require.

We may perform financial audits at Our expense as often as We may reasonably require. Payment of benefits may be contingent upon Proof of financial loss being satisfactory to Us.

Payment of Claims

Upon receiving the required Proof of Disability or loss, We will pay any Disability benefits due during any period for which We are liable. Any balance remaining unpaid at the end of the period for which We are liable will be paid at that time.

Unless otherwise specifically provided by the terms of the Policy, all benefit payments will be made to:

- You, if living; or
- Your estate, if due to You after Your death.

If benefits are payable to Your estate, to a minor, or to a person who is incompetent, We may pay up to \$1,000 to any of Your relatives or any other person who We deem entitled to it as a result of having incurred expenses for Your maintenance, medical attendance, or burial. We will be discharged to the extent of any payments made in good faith under this provision.

Notice of Claim Decisions

We will send You Written notice of Our claim decision within 45 days after We receive due Proof of Your loss. If there are special circumstances that require more time, We will send You a Written notice within this timeframe that an additional 30 days is needed. If more time is still needed to make a claim determination, We will send You Written notice during this initial 30 day extension stating the special circumstances that require an additional 30 days. If We request additional information, You will have 45 days to respond to Our request, and We will send Written notice of Our claim decision within 30 days after We receive Your response.

If the Claim is wholly or partly denied, Our notice will include:

- 1. Reasons for such denial;
- 2. Reference to specific Policy provisions, rules or guidelines on which the denial was based;
- 3. A description of the additional information needed to support Your claim;
- 4. Information concerning Your right to request that We review Our decision; and
- 5. A description of Our review procedures, and time limits, and notice to You of Your right to bring a civil action.

Reconsideration of a Denied Claim

You may request Us to review Our denial of all or part of Your claim. This request must be in writing and must be received by Us no more than 180 days after You receive notice of Our claim decision. As part of this review, You may:

- Send Us written comments;
- Review any non-privileged information relating to Your claim; and

• Provide Us with other information or Proof in support of Your claim.

We will review Your claim promptly after receiving Your request. We will advise You of the results of Our review within 45 days after We receive Your request, or within 90 days if there are special circumstances that require more time. If We request additional information, You will have 45 days to respond to Our request, and We will send written notice of Our claim decision within 30 days after We receive Your response. Our decision will be in Writing and will include reference to specific Policy provisions, rules or guidelines on which the decision was based, and notice to You or Your right to bring a civil action.

Legal Actions

There are time limits as to when legal action can be taken to obtain Policy benefits. No legal action can be taken until 60 days after Written Proof of Loss has been given as discussed above. No legal action can be taken more than 3 years after Written Proof of Loss was required by the above terms. Legal action with respect to a claim that has been denied, in whole or in part, shall be contingent upon having obtained Our reconsideration of that claim as explained in the above Reconsideration of a Denied Claim provision.

Examinations

We may require that You undergo an Independent Medical Exam as often as We may reasonably require during the pendancy of claim. No benefits will be paid beyond any date that:

- due Proof that You remain Disabled is not provided when requested by Us; or
- You do not allow a Physician to examine You when required by Us.

If You die, We may require an autopsy, unless it is prohibited by law. Such exam or autopsy as required by this section will be at Our expense.

We may require You to be examined at Our expense by one or more Physicians, health care professionals, or vocational evaluators of Our choice. We may require examinations at any time and as often as reasonably necessary during the pendancy of claim. The examinations may include such testing as We determine necessary to administer the terms and conditions of the Policy, including but not limited to medical testing and vocational testing. We will deny or stop benefit payments if You decline to be examined or if You do not cooperate with the examiner. Additionally, We reserve the right to have You interviewed by Our authorized representative.

Release of Information

You agree that We may request, and anyone may give to Us, any information, (including copies of records) about an illness, Injury or condition for which benefits are claimed, and that We may give similar information if requested to anyone providing similar benefits to You.

Discretionary Authority for Benefit Determination

We will make the final decision on claims for benefits under the Policy. When making a benefit determination, We will have discretionary authority to interpret the terms and provisions of the Policy. This discretionary authority should not be construed to limit the legal action that may be taken by an insured or beneficiary in accordance with the Legal Actions provision of the Policy, and any applicable state or federal law.

DLS A 0205 C 10

NOTICE OF PROTECTION PROVIDED BY VIRGINIA LIFE, ACCIDENT AND SICKNESS INSURANCE GUARANTY ASSOCIATION

This notice provides a brief summary of the Virginia Life, Accident and Sickness Insurance Guaranty Association ("the Association") and the protection it provides for policy holders. This safety net was created under Virginia law, which determines who and what is covered and the amounts of coverage.

The Association was established to provide protection in the unlikely event that a life, annuity or health insurance company licensed in the Commonwealth of Virginia becomes financially unable to meet its obligations and is taken over by its Insurance Department. If this should happen, the Association will typically arrange to continue coverage and pay claims, in accordance with Virginia law, with funding from assessments paid by other life and health insurance companies licensed in the Commonwealth of Virginia.

The basic protections provided by the Association are:

Life Insurance

- \$300,000 in death benefits
- \$100,000 in cash surrender or withdrawal values

Health Insurance

- \$500,000 in hospital, medical and surgical insurance benefits
- \$300,000 in disability [income] insurance benefits
- \$300,000 in long-term care insurance benefits
- \$100,000 in other types of health insurance benefits

Annuities

• \$250,000 in withdrawal and cash values

The maximum amount of protection for each individual, regardless of the number of policies or contracts, is \$350,000, except for hospital, medical and surgical insurance benefits, for which the limit is increased to \$500,000.

Note: Certain policies and contracts may not be covered or fully covered. For example, coverage does not extend to any portion(s) of a policy or contract that the insurer does not guarantee, such as certain investment additions to the account value of a variable life insurance policy or a variable annuity contract. There are also various residency requirements and other limitations under Virginia law.

To learn more about the above protections, please visit the Association's website at www.valifega.org or contact:

GAN Notice Page 1

NOTICE OF PROTECTION PROVIDED BY VIRGINIA LIFE, ACCIDENT AND SICKNESS INSURANCE GUARANTY ASSOCIATION

VIRGINIA LIFE, ACCIDENT AND SICKNESS INSURANCE GUARANTY ASSOCIATION c/o APM Management Services, Inc. 8001 Franklin Farms Drive, Suite 235 Henrico, VA 23229 804-282-2240

STATE CORPORATION COMMISSION Bureau of Insurance P.O. Box 1157 Richmond, VA 23218-1157 804-371-9741 Toll Free Virginia only: 1-800-552-7945 http://www.scc.virginia.gov/boi/

Insurance companies and agents are not allowed by Virginia law to use the existence of the Association or its coverage to encourage you to purchase any form of insurance. When selecting an insurance company, you should not rely on Association coverage. If there is any inconsistency between this notice and Virginia law, the Virginia law will control.

GAN Notice Page 2

IMPORTANT INFORMATION REGARDING YOUR INSURANCE

In the event you need to contact someone about this insurance for any reason please contact your agent. If no agent was involved in the sale of this insurance, or if you have additional questions, you may contact the insurance company issuing this insurance at the following address and telephone number:

Anthem Life Insurance Company Post Office Box 182361 Columbus, Ohio 43218-2361 Toll-Free: (866)-551-0326

If you have been unable to contact or obtain satisfaction from the company or the agent, you may contact the Virginia State Corporation Commission's Bureau of Insurance at:

P.O. Box 1157 Richmond, Virginia 23218-1157

Toll-free <u>inside</u> Virginia: (800) 552-7945 Toll-free <u>outside</u> Virginia: 1-877-310-6560

Written correspondence is preferable so that a record of your inquiry is maintained. When contacting your agent, company or the Bureau of Insurance, have your policy number available.

Anthem Life Insurance Company Administrative Office

Administrative Office 8940 Lyra Drive Suite 300 Columbus, Ohio 43240 1 (614) 436-0688 1 (800) 551-7265